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EDUCATION COMMITTEE

MINUTES

Wednesday 6 June 2012
3.30-5.00 p.m. in A204
Present: 
Professor Anne Scott (Chair), Mr Aaron Clogher,
Dr John Doyle, Professor Alan Harvey, Dr Sarah Ingle, 
Mr Billy Kelly, Dr Lisa Looney, Ms Louise McDermott (Secretary), Dr Ciarán Mac Murchaidh, Dr Anne Sinnott, Dr Sheelagh Wickham
Apologies:
Dr Claire Bohan, Professor John Costello, Mr Jim Dowling,                  Mr Martin Molony
In attendance:
Mr Ray Walshe
The Chair welcomed Mr Ray Walshe, Associate Dean for Education in the Faculty of 

Engineering and Computing, as the representative of Mr Jim Dowling, Dean of the Faculty, 

who was unable to be present.  She also welcomed Mr Aaron Clogher to his first meeting 

of the Education Committee following the beginning of his term of office as Vice-President 
– Education Officer of the Students’ Union.  She expressed appreciation, on behalf of the 

EC, to Mr Clogher’s predecessor, Mr Cillian Byrne, for his very significant contribution to 

the work of the EC during his two terms of office.
SECTION A:
 AGENDA, MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING
1. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted subject to the deferral of Item 10 to the meeting of 

5 September 2012.
2. Minutes of the meeting of 2 May 2012

The minutes were confirmed and were signed by the Chair.
3. Matters arising from the minutes
3.1
It was noted that a number of training initiatives in respect of Business Intelligence had been carried out to date.  The Chair advised that training needs in respect of BI should be maintained as a standing item on the EC agenda for at least the first half of 2012/13, in view of the likelihood that such future needs, as well as the range of future reports that will be required from the system and possible improvements to the system, are likely to become apparent only with time.  She noted the importance, for the BI Steering Group, of providing her with feedback on all issues that arise.  It was agreed that it would be inadvisable to discontinue the use of Discoverer at this time, given its flexibility in terms of the provision of a wide range of reports on the basis of local needs.  It was agreed that Dr Doyle would e-mail the Chair on this subject and that she would then clarify the situation with regard to Discoverer with the Steering Group.  (Item 3.1)
3.2
It was noted that developments were ongoing with respect to the proposed national student survey.  (Item 3.2)

3.3
It was noted that Mr Kelly was in discussion with stakeholders with a view to drafting recommendations about the role of the Research Ethics Committee 
vis-à-vis research carried out by undergraduate students, and that these recommendations would be submitted for the consideration of the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 3.3)

3.4
It was noted that the EC would be apprised, as appropriate, of progress/completion 


in respect of a range of ongoing issues.  (Item 3.4)

3.5
It was noted that a presentation on employer feedback on the Graduate Attributes, and HEA First Destination returns, would be made to the EC at its meeting of 
5 September 2012.  (Item 3.4.4)

3.6
It was noted that a recommendation about the approach to the next cycle of quality reviews had been made by the Quality Promotion Committee to Executive and had been approved.  (Item 3.4.6)

3.7
The Chair expressed appreciation, on behalf of the EC, to Ms Aisling McKenna for her work on analysing the comments made by students in the context of the 2012 1st-year student experience survey.  It was noted that, while the orientation sessions for new students organised annually by Student Support and Development are very important, it is also essential that orientation be made available at local level, particularly with respect to orientation of incoming students by more experienced 

students, an issue that emerges from the survey as being very significant in terms of supporting the new students.  It was suggested that Schools might request students to volunteer to guide incoming students.  It was noted that, in the case of some students, there is relatively little class contact time and that this needs to be factored into the support services offered to them.  It was agreed that the importance of discussing the needs of incoming students, as evidenced by the analysis, would be highlighted to the Faculties via the Deans and the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education to facilitate discussion and action within Faculties.  It was noted that a presentation on enhanced BI functionality to support Periodic Programme Review (see Item 4 below) would be made to the EC at its meeting of 

5 September 2012.  (Item 3.4.13)
3.8
The Chair noted that the overall University strategic plan had been approved by Governing Authority at its meeting of 29 May 2012 and that the detailed implementation of this plan was in the process of being worked out.  The Teaching and Learning component plan is being developed in detail on the basis, inter alia, of discussions with student focus groups, discussions with key external stakeholders and the outcomes of the Virtual and Online Learning Group (see also Item 5 below).  (Item 5.2)
3.9
It was noted that a policy on assessment, related to the policy on feedback, would be drawn up as soon as possible.  (Items 6.1 and 6.3)
3.10
It was noted that, prior to its meeting of 5 September 2012, the EC would be apprised by the School of Education Studies of developments in the external environment likely to impact on the Professional Diploma in Education.  (Item 9)

3.11
It was noted that the requested exercise in due diligence had been carried out by the School of Education Studies in respect of GeSCI (Global e-Schools and Communities Initiative).  As the result of the exercise was deemed satisfactory, and confirmation had been made available that the future students would study on a 
full-time basis, the proposal to offer a new pathway on the MSc in Education and Training Management in partnership with GeSCI was deemed approved.  
(Item 12.1)
3.12
It was noted that Mr Kelly was in the process of drafting recommendations in respect of requests from external agencies to run DCU-awarded programmes, and that these recommendations would be submitted for the consideration of the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 12.2) 

SECTION B:
STRATEGIC MATTERS FOR DISCUSSION 

4. Final proposals: Periodic Programme Review
4.1
In the context of the consideration of these final proposals, it was noted that it would be open to Programme Boards to avail of more than one external reviewer, particularly in the case of programmes with a wide range of specialisms.  
4.2
The public information about PPR will be facilitated through the annual reports by the Director of Quality Promotion to Academic Council and Governing Authority; these will contain details of the PPR exercises undertaken in each academic year.  The EC and the University Standards Committee will also be apprised, annually, of PPR activity.  Agreed that the schedules of PPR activity for 2012/13 would be submitted to the first meetings of these two committees in 2012/13 
(5 September 2012 and 13 September 2012 respectively). The Chair undertook to mention, at the meeting of Academic Council of 25 June 2012, the necessity to prepare these schedules.
4.3
Noted that the approach to PPR might initially vary across programmes depending on the ways in which Annual Programme Review has been approached to date.

4.4
Dr Sinnott noted that the exercise currently being undertaken by Dublin City University Business School with a view to obtaining AACSB (Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business) accreditation would be likely to be a source of learning that might usefully be shared with other Faculties as they undertake PPR.

4.5
It was agreed that, prior to the meeting of Academic Council of 25 June 2012,              Dr Ingle would convene a small, short-life working group to develop a set of Frequently Asked Questions, with answers, for the benefit of those undertaking PPR.  At a later stage, Dr Ingle will discuss issues relating to the formatting and branding of policy documents such as the PPR document (when finalised) with relevant colleagues.

4.6
It was agreed that the PPR policy and procedures document, incorporating EC recommendations, would be submitted to Academic Council for consideration at its meeting of 25 June 2012.  If the recommendations are approved, dialogue will be undertaken with the linked colleges to facilitate a shared understanding of PPR.

5.
Consideration of the recommendations of the Virtual and Online Learning Group
5.1
The recommendations were introduced by the Chair, who noted that the VOLG would hold its last meeting on 13 June 2012.  Responsibility for the implementation of the recommendations, once they are approved in the University, will lie with a DCU Online Project Group which will be set up as a subgroup of the EC and be chaired by the Deputy Registrar/Dean of Teaching and Learning.

5.2
In the discussion on the recommendations, the following points were made:

· the implementation of the recommendations will require significant investment

· the results of a survey being carried out by Dr Jean Hughes, Head of the Learning Innovation Unit, into current levels of use of web-based technologies across DCU modules and programmes will help to inform the discussion of the extent of investment required and potentially help to provide baseline data for use in proposals responding to calls from the National Academy for Teaching and Learning among other sources
· it will be crucial to use such funding as is available initially as efficiently as possible (e.g. through working with Faculties on specific projects)

· the University has extended its licence for Wimba Classroom (now owned by Blackboard as part of Blackboard Collaborate) for a further year until 
July 2013; a decision will need to be made as to whether this or an alternative system should be used from then on; account will need to be taken of the advantages and disadvantages of open-source vis-à-vis commercially purchased systems and of the work that would be involved in migrating to any new system
· the Sloan Consortium Definition of Course Delivery Models is useful in that it is an internationally recognised one
· it will be essential to ensure that the proposed Centre for Digital Learning is very closely integrated within the University

· there may be scope for restructuring the document containing the recommendations to provide further clarification about a number of issues, e.g. the intended processes and the proposed staffing resources.
5.3
The Chair requested that EC members submit any additional comments to her by 

8 June 2012 or, at the very latest, 11 June 2012 so that they could be incorporated into the document to be considered by the VOLG at its final meeting of 13 June.  The recommendations from this meeting will be circulated electronically to the EC for comment, and a finalised document will be made available for the consideration of Executive at its meeting of 26 June.

SECTION C:
PROGRAMME- AND MODULE-SPECIFIC ISSUES 

6. BSc in Education and Training: proposed restructuring

Approved.

7.
Proposed new pathway (in conjunction with the Ryan Academy) on the MSc in Management in DCUBS

Approved.

8.
Proposed new pathway in Clean Technology Management on the Master’s suite in Oscail
Approved.   
9.
Proposed pathway in Religious Education on the Doctorate in Education 

Decision deferred pending the consideration, by the University Standards Committee at its meeting of 7 June 2012, of a proposal to change the credit range for taught doctoral programmes from 270-360 to 240-360.

10.
Proposed PhD in Composition: Royal Irish Academy of Music

Deferred to the meeting of 5 September 2012.
11.
Proposed course of action in respect of students on the Bachelor of Education (International) in St Patrick’s College

Approved.   
12.
Result of due diligence exercise in respect of proposed joint programme with a range of European universities: School of Education Studies

Approved.
13.
Any other business
13.1
It was agreed that it would be desirable to schedule an additional (tenth) meeting of the Education Committee each academic year.  Details about this additional meeting, for 2012/13, will be circulated shortly.  It will most probably be in late May 2013.
13.2
Tribute to Professor Anne Scott
Mr Kelly noted that this present meeting was the last one which Professor Scott would chair, as her term of office as Deputy President/Registrar is coming to a close.  On behalf the EC membership, Mr Kelly acknowledged with appreciation the outstanding leadership and commitment shown by Professor Scott in her capacity as Chair, as well as her willingness always to act as a source of advice and support as needed by the members of the EC.  Professor Scott thanked the members of the EC for their very significant level of engagement with its work and for having facilitated the initiation and development of a wide range of important projects to date.
Date of next meetings:

Wednesday 5 September 2012, 2.00 p.m. in A204
Signed:   _______________________

Date:
____________________

        Chair
� This proposal was approved by the USC on 7 June 2012.   As there is nothing in this proposal to cause any issue in terms of the proposed pathway in Religious Education, this pathway was deemed approved by the Education Committee on 8 June 2012.
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